MINUTES

Faculty Senate

March 3rd, 2015
Senators present: Arrasmith, Baarmand, Brenner, Converse, Cook, Cudmore, Fenn, Harvey, Jones, Kozaitis, Marcinkowski, Nnolim, Perdigao, Polson, Rusovici, Sandall, Shearer, Suksawang, Tenali, van Woesik, Winkelmann, Yumiceva
President van Woesik called the meeting to order at 3:32 p.m. and asked for a motion to approve the last meeting’s minutes.  A motion was made and seconded, and the vote to approve was unanimous.  He then introduced Dr. Michael Fenn from Biomedical Engineering and a cancer researcher, who made a short announcement of the Relay for Life March 27th, Friday from 6:00 p.m. to Saturday at 10:00 a.m.
President’s Report
Dr. van Woesik stated that a Professional Development Fund has been initiated for full-time faculty, and is being overseen by the office of the Vice President of Academic Affairs (Dr. Semen Koksal).  The  fund was initiated to support the research and professional development of faculty.  The awards will be administered twice a year, in the Fall and Spring.  Awards will be between $1,000 and $2,500 (however, faculty may apply for more in exceptional circumstances).  Activities that are eligible for funding may include, but are not limited to: workshops, conferences (regional, national, and international), travel to share resources and develop joint proposals, purchase of supplementary equipment that is critical to the faculty member’s professional development, and off-campus training in new technology and teaching methods. 
Senator Tenali, chair of the Academic Policies Committee, and Pres. van Woesik attended the Standards Committee, and the Graduate Council meetings, in February to discuss the proposal from the Faculty Senate to implement a 50-minute oral seminar for Ph.D. Candidates.  At the stan-dards Committee, all except one member rejected the proposal, but because the decision was not unanimous the proposal was brought to the Graduate Council.  There was considerable discussion for and against the proposal; nevertheless, a subsidiary motion was made (by Dr. Eric Perl-man, Graduate Council), and voting on the oral seminar was postponed. Dr. Perlman is working with a representative from the standards commit-tee (Drew Palmer), and Dr. van Woesik to craft potentially new language
for Graduate Policy 2.6.4, which may satisfy all colleges. 
The Library Faculty Evaluations Procedures have been revised several times since September 2014, and have now been approved by the Dean of Library, the Executive Senate Committee, the Vice President for Academic Affairs (VPAA) Dr. Semen Koksal, and Dr. Dwayne McCay (Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer, and Provost).
The Library Evaluations Procedures are now available online at:  http://lib.fit.edu/documents/policies/Library_Faculty_Evaluation_Procedures_-_FINAL.pdf
Dr. van Woesik reported that last week there was an issue brought to his attention about a policy at the Panther Dining facility, which stipu-lated that faculty with Campus ID cards with Meal Plans were not allowed to pay for guests or family members at the Panther Dining Hall; it ap-

pears, however, that this policy has been rescinded and the issue has been resolved. The Senate would like to thank the Panther Dining Hall administration for rescinding this policy.  
Committee Reports

The Academic Affairs Committee, headed by Sen. Tenali, has been working with Pres. van Woesik on the proposal from the Faculty Senate to implement a 50-minute oral seminar for Ph.D. Candidates, and this issue was handled in the latter’s President’s Report.

Sen. Brenner, chair of the Administrative Policies Committee, 
reported that he had finished setting up the Administrator Evaluation site, as announced in his recent email on Facforum.  The results of the evalu-ations will be available by the end of Spring Break.  He requested that anyone having a problem with the site should email him at jbrenner@fit.edu.

Sen. Rusovici, head of the Faculty Senate Scholarship Committee, announced that the certificates for the two scholarship recipients are ready and will be presented to them at April’s Honors Convocation.

Sen. Baarmand, chair of the Faculty Excellence Committee, stated that he and his committee would meet right after the Senate session to decide winners of the teaching, research, and service awards.  There were eight dossiers submitted for the teaching award, four dossiers for the research award, and five dossiers submitted for the service award.

Sen. Cudmore, head of the Welfare Committee, reported that he and his committee are drafting a policy of procedures for handling stu-dent complaints about faculty; the committee’s intent is to provide pro-tocols that will protect both faculty and students.  He agreed to have this policy by the end of June.
Sen. Perdigao raised the issue of procedures for faculty member to follow when concerned about students at risk of harming themselves, including suicide, or harming others.  What is our responsibility here?  There were six different answers from six different senators. Pres. van Woesik said he will contact a representative from Counseling and Psycho-logical Services (CAPS), the Dean of Students (Rodney Bowers), and poten-tially one of the University’s attorneys, to discuss faculty options. He added that he would also seek guidance at the next lunch with Pres. Catanese and Provost McCay. 
Old Business

Sen. Rusovici, who heads the task force on end-of-course evalu-ations, said that he thinks returning to paper forms is a good step for now.
New Business
Dr. Darrel Sandall, senator from the Bisk College of Business, was the sole nominee for President-elect of the Senate, and gave a short presentation on what his presidency would entail.  The statement that appeared on the agenda for this meeting is as follows:

Being relatively new to the Faculty Senate, I believe I have a strength in that I do not have biases or preconceived notions that would color my perceptions or actions.  I believe that this open-mindedness, combined with 15 years’ experience as an corporate executive with extensive experience interacting with admirals and generals in the U.S. military, as well as with business executives to build partnerships, nego-tiate contracts, and represent my company’s interests, strategically positions me to serve the Senate and the faculty through this position.  Additionally, I have a significant amount of experience leading meetings that are meaningful, efficient and ultimately successful. 

Regarding things I would like to accomplish, I would continue the effort begun by Dr. van Woesik to implement equity pay adjustments for faculty to ensure faculty are paid fairly relative to market rates.  I would also continue strengthening the communication lines and the bond be-tween the 330 faculty and the university administration to create the best working and learning environment possible. Finally, I would actively soli-cit feedback from senators to increase the impact of the Faculty Senate for the well-being of the faculty.
In addition, Dr. Sandall has had two years of faculty experience with Purdue University.

The vote was unanimous but for one abstention.  Sen. Sandall, now President-elect, was congratulated.

Secretary Shearer had accepted the nomination for Secretary of the Senate last session, and was granted that position by acclamation this meeting.

Discussion
Sen. Cook spoke about a proposed Harris Convention Center on campus.  She requested that faculty email her if they thought this would be useful for them.  She is at catherine@fit.edu.
Sen. Jones raised an issue concerning the Sick Leave Bank: is it possible that individual faculty members can donate their sick leave to designated recipients?  Dr. Oglesby had spoken to the Senate on this issue back in 2012.  From the minutes of that meeting:

Sick Leave Bank

The Sick Leave Bank at FIT has been established to help an employee who is or has a family member that is incapacitated and whose sick, personal, and vacation leave have all been exhausted.  The Sick Leave Bank program is a voluntary, confidential program created to provide its members the opportunity to remain in full-pay status and to provide continued pay deductions for payment of benefit premiums.  This program may be used during most immediate family or medical emergencies.  Family or medical emergencies are defined in the Sick Leave Bank Application Form.

Sick leave contributed to the SLB may not be designated for the use of a particular individual, but will be made available to all eligible members.

SICK LEAVE BANK RULES

ELIGIBILITY AND CONTRIBUTIONS FOR THE SICK LEAVE BANK

1. Eligibility and Contribution: Employee participation in the Sick Leave Bank will at all times be voluntary.  Following one year of continuous employment, a benefit-eligible employee may join the Bank provided that other eligibility requirements are met. Thereafter, enrollment will be permitted only during the last ten working days of April and October which are designated as open enrollment periods. Participation in the SLB requires completion of the “Sick Leave Bank Application” Form at SLB Open Enrollment as well as meeting all requirements.

2.Initial Contribution: The minimum initial contribution required to join the Sick Leave Bank is the equivalent of two full-time days (16 hours) of accrued sick leave. The maximum initial contribution is 10% of the employee’s accrued sick leave, provided that the employee shall have a minimum of full-time ten days (80 hours) of unused sick leave remaining after making the initial contribution to the SLB.  

3. After Initial Participation: Further contributions will be required as necessary to replenish the SLB when the balance of the SLB is reduced to 100 hours or less. After ten days written notice, contributions to replenish the SLB will be automatically transferred from a member's sick leave balance without further authorization. Such contributions will be equally required of all employees participating in the SLB unless the automatic transfer would reduce the member’s sick leave balance below the required minimum of ten full-time days (80 hours). If an employee does not have the total number of hours required at the time of an assessment, the balance of the hours will be owed to the SLB and will be transferred as earned.
4. Contribution Limitations: Any benefit-eligible employee of Florida Institute of Technology will be eligible to participate in the Sick Leave Bank after one year of continuous benefit-eligible employment with the University, provided that the employee shall have a minimum of ten full-time days (80 hours) of unused sick leave remaining after making the initial contribution to the SLB. Sick leave may not be advanced for the purpose of contributing to the SLB. An employee already on sick leave will be allowed to join the SLB; however, enrollment must be in accordance with eligibility requirements and during initial or designated open enrollment periods.

5. Withdrawal from Membership: Sick leave banked will be removed from the personally-accumulated sick leave balance of the employee contributing such leave. Members wishing to withdraw from the SLB once a general assessment has been announced must first make the general assessment to the SLB.  An employee who chooses to no longer participate in the SLB may not withdraw any sick leave already contributed to the SLB. 

6. Reenrollment/Reinstatement: Reenrollment will be treated as an initial enrollment with regard to the requirement to contribute 16 hours of accrued sick leave. An employee may be re-instated in the SLB following a break in service of less than one year without meeting initial eligibility requirements, however, the employee will be required to contribute any assessments made during the break in service.

7. Donation: Once a donation is made to the Sick Leave Bank, it becomes the property of the SLB and is not redeemable to the donor.

WITHDRAWAL OF SICK LEAVE FROM THE BANK

1. A participating employee may withdraw sick leave from the SLB only after all of his or her previously accumulated sick leave, vacation leave, and personal day have been depleted.

2. A participating employee who uses sick leave from the SLB will not be required to re-contribute such sick leave to the SLB. However, all leave accumulated while drawing hours from the SLB shall be applied towards the leave of absence in progress before continuing to draw time from the SLB.

3. Any sick leave drawn from the SLB may be used only to cover time when the employee is certified unable to work. Withdrawal of leave from the SLB will require, in all cases, a physician's statement testifying that the employee is unable to work or the incapacitation of the employee’s family member, citing the nature of the medical condition and estimating the anticipated duration of the inability to work.

4. No more than 50 days may be withdrawn by a member within any twelvemonth period. The maximum number of days a member may withdraw from the SLB is 100 within any four (4) consecutive years of employment. The intent of the Sick Leave Bank is to provide coverage for extended periods of continuous incapacitation, rather than short term illnesses. Therefore, the minimum length of time a member must be certified unable to work in order to be eligible to draw from the SLB is five consecutive days(40 hours).Members shall not normally be permitted to withdraw fewer than five days from the SLB for any given incapacity unless such days closely follow the same or a related illness that has depleted five days of accrued sick leave.

5. Pregnancy shall be an eligible basis for withdrawing leave from the SLB, but only for such period of time that the employee is certified by a physician as physically unable to work. Sick leave may not be withdrawn from the SLB

for the purpose of child care. The requirement that all of the employee's accumulated sick and vacation leave must be depleted shall apply.

6. If the member is not capable of making written application, the Director of Human Resources may make the application on behalf of the employee.

Reasons for Denial of Sick Leave Bank Benefits
When one's sick leave has been exhausted, vacation leave, leave without pay or a withdrawal from the Sick Leave Bank (SLB) may be used (if the employee is a member and if the application is approved).  Sick Leave Bank benefits may be denied for the following reasons:

1. Participants receiving Workers' Compensation payments are not eligible to receive sick leave days from the SLB for the purpose of increasing or augmenting any compensation being paid to them under Workers' Compensation rules.

2. A contractual employee is limited to drawing time from the SLB for duty days according to his/her contract. Individuals cannot utilize the SLB during those times not covered by their base contract.

3. A part-time, benefit-eligible employee is limited to drawing from the Bank for duty days according to his/her normal work schedule.

4. The SLB does not cover cosmetic or reconstructive surgery which is not the result of an injury, illness, disease, or congenital defect. Such injury, illness, disease, or congenital defect must have occurred or manifested itself while the employee was a member of the SLB.

5. Medical condition, incapacity, or disability due to surgery which is not medically necessary shall not be covered under the SLB.

6. Unavailable number of required sick leave hours in employee’s personal sick leave balance.

7. Previous misuse or abuse of the program.

8. The request exceeds the maximum allowable days per year per member (50 days).

9. Other reasons as determined by the Sick Leave Bank Committee.

ADMINISTRATION OF THE SICK LEAVE BANK

1. Administration: Operation of the Sick Leave Bank will be monitored by the Director of Human Resources.  All applications will be considered in the order in which they are received based on date and time stamping.  The Director of Human Resources will verify eligibility and forward the application to the Sick Leave Bank Committee.  Upon approval of an employee’s application, the Director of Human Resources or his/her designee shall notify the employee and his/her supervisor.

2. Verification of Eligibility: The Human Resources staff will verify the eligibility of the employee.

3. Sick Leave Bank Committee Composition: Composition of the Sick Leave Bank committee shall be: 

a) The Vice President of Support Services

b) The Associate Vice President for Financial Services

3. Duties and responsibilities of the Sick Leave Bank committee include, but are not limited to:

a) Reviewing, interpreting, and making recommendations for updating the rules for the Sick Leave Bank,
b) Reviewing individual cases involving requests or questions concerning utilization of the SLB,
c) Investigating any suspected or alleged abuse of sick leave by participants in the SLB and recommending action in the event of a finding that a violation of the SLB rules or the intent of this program has occurred. Disciplinary actions may include, but are not limited to, the requirement to repay sick leave or forfeit pay as deemed appropriate by the Executive Vice President/COO,
d) Monitoring trends in participation and use of the Sick Leave Bank to assure its continued viability and capacity to meet the participants' needs for extended sick leave.
4. Application of Benefit: In cooperation with the Payroll Specialist, the Director of Human Resources shall deduct the contributed amount from each member of the Sick Leave Bank and credit that amount to the SLB, as well as deduct from the SLB to credit the approved amount of sick leave to the applicant/recipient.
Use of Sick Leave Bank Days for Childbirth or Adoption of an Infant

Sick leave bank days may not be used to cover any of the leave periods for childbirth or adoption of infant, unless:

a) The employee is a member of the sick leave bank;

b) The employee is certified physically incapacitated and unable to work during the period for which sick leave bank days are requested;
c) A physician certifies the incapacitation of the employee’s family member; 
d) All of the employee's accumulated sick leave, vacation leave, and personal day have been exhausted;

e) The Sick Leave Bank Committee has recommended approval for the use of leave days from the sick leave bank.

It was suggested that examining whether and how sick-leave time would be donated from one specific person to another might be clarified by a visit to the Human Resources Web site.

By unanimous agreement, the meeting was adjourned at 4:28 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Bob Shearer, Secretary
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